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Christa Bell, Director



Division of Protection and Permanency

DATE:   
April 9, 2020 
SUBJECT:
Additional Guidance Regarding COVID-19 Response and Temporary Practice Changes
The purpose of this information memorandum is to provide updated guidance to staff regarding the impact of the spread of COVID-19 upon the Department for Community Based Services’ (DCBS) service provision for children and families.  
Documentation of Videoconferencing Contacts
As advised in PPIM 20-02 Coronavirus, staff should be utilizing videoconferencing for regular contacts with families, unless there are immediate safety concerns or crisis situations that would require in-person contact. The Children’s Bureau has provided guidance that contact via videoconference will meet the requirement for the monthly caseworker visit during this declaration of a state of emergency for public health reasons.  Assessment of safety, as well as assessment of needs and progress on the case plan, should occur with each videoconference contact, and should be documented in service recordings in the same manner as with traditional face-to-face contacts.  The worker should have private communication with each child in out-of-home care, to the extent possible, and this should be documented in service recordings.  Inability to contact via videoconference or identification of a safety concern during a videoconference contact may necessitate a follow up contact in-person, upon supervisory consultation.  

Similarly, workers utilizing videoconference to interview a child for the purpose of an investigation or contact on an in-home case should have private communication with the child(ren),to the extent possible.  

An option to select “videoconference” as the contact type will be added to The Worker’s Information System (TWIST) later this month.  In the meantime, the worker should select “Face to Face” as the contact type and the location of the youth, family member, or other individual being contacted as the location.
Relative or Fictive Kin Placements  
Staff should continue to identify and diligently search for relatives for children and youth entering care.  If a relative or fictive kin placement can be identified upon the initial removal, it is appropriate to place the child(ren) with the identified relative or fictive kin as it meets an immediate need for safety for the child(ren), while utilizing the least restrictive placement setting.  Given the increased need to reduce in-person contacts to the extent possible, the evaluation of that placement resource should occur utilizing means other than face-to-face contact, unless there is an identified safety concern.  All of the information necessary for the DPP-1277 Safety Check and Review should be gathered via telephone or videoconference.  In order to ensure that all areas of the home environment have been viewed utilizing such technology, it will be necessary for the prospective relative or fictive kin placement to provide a floor plan or detailed description of the layout of the home, identifying which family members sleep in each room (including the child(ren) to be placed).  This does not need to be a formal floor plan, but sufficient description about the layout of the house so that the worker can ensure that all rooms have been observed via videoconference and ensure that sleeping arrangements are appropriate and adequate.  Utilizing the videoconference technology, the worker should view the same aspects of the home environment as would be viewed in person, such as working smoke detectors.  These observations should be well documented in the Safety Check and Review and service recordings.  A follow-up in-person home visit will need to be conducted once the current state of emergency ends to further ensure there are no environmental concerns.  
While it is necessary to continue efforts to identify relatives for youth already in care, planned placement moves should be postponed, unless the identified relative already has an approved home study.  Preliminary information can be gathered and background checks conducted to prepare for the child(ren)’s transition to the relative once the state of emergency has ended.  Frequent contact with the relative is also encouraged during this time. 
Exposure or Testing for COVID-19 for Children in Care
Guidance was previously issued to staff in PPIM 20-02 regarding reporting to the medical support section if a child in care is tested for COVID-19.  Similarly, the child’s parents should be notified, when their location is known and parental rights are intact, if a child in care is symptomatic and/or is tested for COVID-19.  This is in accordance with SOP 4.26.2 Authorization for Medical Services.  Follow-up communication by the child’s worker to the parent will be necessary upon receipt of the test result.  

A child in care should not be moved from a placement because of exposure to COVID-19.  If a foster parent or caregiver becomes symptomatic or tests positive for COVID-19 and is recovering at home, precautions regarding isolation from other family members should be followed as described on the KYCOVID19 website.  If the other foster parent is not ill and can continue to provide care for children in the home, it is preferable that children not be moved.  Placement changes for children who have been exposed only increases potential spread of the illness.  
Out of State Placements/Out of State Requests

In accordance with the Governor’s executive order regarding out of state travel, no planned/non-crisis out of state placements can occur during the current state of emergency.  The only exception that could be considered is if the placement is necessary to meet an immediate safety need for a child.  This would be a rare circumstance in which there is no resource to meet a youth’s treatment needs within the state.  
If a request is received from another state for a courtesy interview or Safety Check and Review, the same guidelines for determining how contact should occur would apply as for similar service provision for DCBS cases.  Most contacts will need to be made utilizing videoconference or telephone, unless there is an immediate safety issue or high-risk allegation.  If it is determined that videoconference is the appropriate method of contact, this should be discussed with the requesting state.  If no in-person contact will occur, it may be best for that state to contact via videoconference instead.  
Additional guidance for recruitment and certification staff regarding foster parent training, annual recertification, and adoption processes will be forthcoming.  A document of frequently asked questions for private child-caring and private child-placing agencies is also attached for reference, so that staff will be knowledgeable of the guidance provided to those agencies.   COVID-19 Questions for PCCPCP
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